Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the September 19, 2007 Meeting

1. The attendance list is attached including those on the conference line.  If you participated and are not on the list let me know.
2. The minutes of the August 15, 2007 meeting were reviewed with the following highlights:

a. Geotech has investigated several stability issues at L&D#3.  If L&D#2 was removed resulting in a lower pool downstream of L&D#3, then #3 would have a stability safety factor of 2.3.  If a rock rapids was placed downstream the safety factor would be 3.1.  Any safety factor greater than 1.5 is acceptable.  Geotech still needs to investigate potential concrete sliding issues and stability of the lock walls if the pool was lowered.  The completed date of the remaining analyses is yet to be determined.
b. Smithfield Foods has an agreement with Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority to investigate placing an intake in the Cape Fear River near Tar Heel.  There may be increased costs in placing the proposed water supply intake at a lower elevation if L&D#2 was removed.  Therefore, Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority hired a consultant to investigate two alternatives:  Lock and Dam # 2 in place and Lock and Dam #2 removed.  Results are not available yet but there will be a meeting of all the principles involved on Monday September 24th.  Don Betz will keep us apprised of the results.
c. Anadromous fish can only pass Lock and Dam #3 now by locking.  If L&D#2 is removed, the water level in the lock during minimum spring flow conditions (1,000 cfs) would be lowered by about 6 feet (from 13 to 7 feet deep).  The average velocity in the lock chamber for this scenario with #2 in place is about 1 fps and with #2 out is about 2 fps.  The consensus of the PDT and other parties communicated with prior to the meeting (e.g. Mary Moser, Joe Hightower, and Curt Orvis) is that lowering the pool would probably not adversely impact passage of shad and striped bass.  However sturgeon passage would not be enhanced over current conditions.  Several team members volunteered to investigate this issue further including how locking may be enhanced for maximum passage of all anadromous species.  The team members are Mike Wicker, Frank Yelverton, Keith Ashley, Fritz Rohde, and Ron Sechler.  Regardless of the fish passage alternatives selected, a pre and post construction fish passage monitoring plan will be implemented.
d. If removal of Lock and Dam #2 was the selected alternative, and lowering the water level in the lock chamber at #3 is determined to adversely affect locking efficiency (probably not based on 2c above), then that impact on fish passage would need to be mitigated.  Perhaps placing a rock rapids in the lock would be an interim solution.  A solid structure like a sheet pile wall would be placed at the upstream end of the rapids to preclude loss of water through the rapids.  The crest of the rapids could be slightly lower than the dam to provide greater attraction flow.  However, the rapids would be designed so that stop logs would be installed during low flow conditions.
e. Based on modeling performed by the Corps, if Lock and Dam #2 was removed there would be at least 5 feet of water during low flow conditions from the Lock and Dam # 2 site to Lock and Dam #3.  Part of this is because L&D#1 would back up water past L&D#2 to the vicinity of the proposed intake at Tar Heel.   

f. If Lock and Dam #2 was removed, then a rock rapids at Lock and Dam #3 would need to be 300 feet long or longer.  The consensus of the resource agencies after consulting with other non PDT members (e.g. Boyd Kynard and Curt Orvis) is that removal of Lock and Dam #2 and a longer rock rapids at #3 would provide better fish passage than a standard rock rapids at #2 and #3.  For a longer rapids at # 3, we should consider designing a resting pool about half way up the rapids.
g. The proposed mitigation for the relocated turning basin will be fish passage at Lock and Dam #2 by either dam removal or a full rock rapids.  Dam removal has the greatest benefits to fisheries and probably has the least cost, but may not be feasible for the reasons indicated in 2a&b above.  If it is not feasible, a full rock rapids would be chosen which also meets the mitigation need.  The PDT agrees with this approach.  
3. If the locks and dams are deauthorized, then a willing and reliable recipient needs to be determined.  The proposed House Bill 1813 would address this issue.  In summary it states that “The State of North Carolina may accept from the United States locks  and  dams  #1,  #2,  and  #3  on the Cape Fear River, along with all adjacent  lands currently owned by the United States, after the three locks and  dams  have  been  properly  refurbished  and the rock arch rapids fish ladders have been successfully constructed.”  The fate of House Bill 1813 is uncertain.
4. When the costs of a project are developed, all costs must be considered not just those related to the federal government.  For example, the federal cost to operate the three locks and dams averages about $500,000 to $600,000/year.  If the locks and dams were deauthorized and the project was taken over by another party and operated the same way as the Corps, then there would be no overall cost savings.  However if locking was discontinued, then there could be an overall cost savings.
5. The consensus of the PDT is that improved fish passage is desirable at all three locks and dams.  Fish Passage at Locks and Dams 1&2 are addressed in the GRR.  The recommended fish passage at L&D#3 is a rock rapids, but it will not be funded via the GRR process.  Perhaps we could initiate a section 1135 study to fund fish passage at #3.
6. If Lock and Dam # 2 is removed, 3 paved public boat ramps (2 WRC and 1 Corps) and 3 private dirt ramps would probably need to be extended.  Eight private docks would also be impacted.

7. Several agency representatives expressed their frustration that the Corps had not fulfilled its commitment yet to construct fish passage at Lock and Dam # 1 and that this frustration would be expressed at the AFB.
8. Everyone is encouraged to attend the October 4th AFB meeting.  We want all customers, stakeholders and resource agencies at the highest position possible to voice their views.  To allow participation by all, we encourage that comments be limited to 5 minutes.  If you have not already indicated, please let me know by noon Monday October 1st if you plan to attend. 

Frank Yelverton

